

Pari	ish Office (Washington line)	301-261-7399
	(Baltimore line)	410-269-0586
FAX	X	
	-	
Offi	ce Hours: MonThurs. 8:30a.m4:30	p.m; Friday 8:30a.m Noon
Past	tor (ext. 32)	Fr. Michael Jendrek
	manent Deacon	
	manent Deacon	
	ish Secretary (ext. 35)	
	eptionist (ext. 21)	
	ice Assistant (ext. 23)	
	ountant (ext. 22)	
	intenance (ext. 49)	
	ector of Adult Enrichment (ext. 33)	
	ector of Family Ministry (ext. 34)	
Dire	ector of Fellowship Ministry	Cvndi Zajic

Office of Religious Education 410-798-5680

School of the Incarnation (PreK-8) 410-519-2285 www.schooloftheincarnation.org

MAY 15, 2022

HOLY FAMILY CATHOLIC CHURCH 826 West Central Ave. P.O. Box 130 Davidsonville, Maryland 21035

Parish Mission

"Engaged in Christ, Engaged with Each Other, Engaged in our Community"

For a complete list of staff emails and ministries, visit our website at <u>www.holyfamilychurch.com</u> Bulletin Deadline: Monday at 8:00 a.m.

SCHEDULE OF SERVICES FOR CATHOLIC PARISHES IN SOUTH ANNE ARUNDEL COUNTY

Holy Family

Daily Mass: Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday: 9:00a.m. (Church) Weekend Mass Schedule: Saturday: 5:00p.m., Sunday: 7:45am, 9:15am & 11:15am (Outdoor Mass)

Our Lady of Perpetual Help, Edgewater 4 4 3 -2 0 3 -1 0 0 2 Saturday: 4:00p.m., 7:00p.m. (Spanish) Sunday: 10:00a.m. Monday, Wednesday & Friday: 9:00a.m. Baptism: Call the Parish Office as early as possible to make arrangements. A Baptism Preparation Class is required for first time parents.

Because literary Wednesday from 5,000 pm to 6,000 pm and Saturday from 3,20 pm to 4,45 pm, and by appointment. Communications are supplied to the parents of the paren

Reconciliation: Wednesday from 5:00 pm to 6:00 pm and Saturday from 3:30 p.m. to 4:45 p.m., and by appointment. Communion

Calls: Call the Parish Office if you wish Holy Communion brought to a member of your family. *Marriage*: Call the Parish Office at least 6 months before the anticipated date of the wedding.

Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults (R.C.I.A.): Email Charles Burk at burkce53@gmail.com to learn about the Catholic faith.

Rite of Christian Initiation of Children & Youth (R.C.I.C.), Reconciliation & First Communion: Beth Supple, Coordinator of Sacramental Preparation at firstsacraments@hfccmail.org.

Perpetual Adoration of the Blessed Sacrament in the Oratory: For information, email Cindy Daily at cindy.daily@verizon.net.

Rosary: Saturday at 4:30 p.m. & Wednesday at 5:00 p.m. in the Church. Monday at 6:30 p.m. in the Chapel.

Prayer Network: To have prayers said for a special intention, call Chuck & Sally Miller at 410-798-4884.

GET THE MYPARISH APP on your phone/tablet through the App Store or Google Play Store. Search for Holy Family-Davidsonville. https://www.facebook.com/Holy-Family-Catholic-Church-Davidsonville-Maryland

~ Pastor's Note ~

With Summer approaching, we have been looking at our Summer weekend Mass schedule. In 2022, aside from Easter Sunday itself and last weekends Mother's Day Masses, our attendance has consistently been averaging around 850-900 persons attending Mass, with the Sunday 11:15am Outdoor Mass being the most attended Mass.

I believe many Parishioners will be taking vacations this coming Summer. I have sought and received guidance from our Parish's two Corporators, members of the Pastoral Council, Liturgy Committee and Staff Members and we have agreed to implement a Summer weekend schedule for the months of July and August. Starting the weekend of July 2nd and 3rd the Mass schedule will be as follows: Saturday Vigil Mass - 5pm, Sunday Masses - 8:30am & 10:30am. In September we will return to our regular Mass schedule.

We will continue the Sunday, 11:15am Outdoor Mass through the month of June. I thank the Parishioners, Staff Members, Sacristans, Ushers, Eucharistic Ministers, Lectors and Musicians who have made this Mass possible. Next Sunday, May 22nd, we will be having our Parish Picnic which will be held in Unity Hall and on our back parking lot with its surrounding grounds. In order to allow time for the setting up of the picnic and its activities such as the Moon Bounce, there will be no 11:15am Outdoor Mass on May 22nd but there will be an indoor 11:15am Mass in the Church that Sunday. In September, we will look at continuing the Sunday, 11:15am Outdoor Mass.

I am looking forward to seeing you all at my first Holy Family Parish Picnic. There will be lots of "fellowship, food and fun" for all ages. All we are asking from you is to bring your favorite dish to share. Holy Family will provide the hamburgers and hotdogs. You can sign up after all the Masses this weekend in the Upper Gallery or sign up online at www.holyfamilychurch.com. Find more details in the announcement on page 4 of this bulletin. Suzie (my cat) and I hope to see you there!

Presently, we are conducting a parish survey regarding possible uses for the now closed Post Office Building which our parish owns and is adjacent to our campus situated on the lower right side as you drive onto our campus. I thank members of our Post Office Committee who have been meeting since before Christmas to examine possible uses of this building and who have created a survey looking for input from you as parishioners in regards to what you think would be the best use of the building. I invite you to complete the survey online or a paper survey which can be found on the Welcome Desk in the Narthex. After completing the survey you can then place it in the basket on the Welcome Desk. If you have not yet had an opportunity to complete the survey, please do by this coming Wednesday, May 18th.

This coming Monday, May 16th, I will celebrate my 35th Anniversary of my Ordination to the Priesthood. As I look back over the years, I am thankful for the love and support of family members, friends, fellow Priests, lay persons, teachers, mentors, members of the parish staffs and the parishioners of the seven parishes where I have served over these past 35 years.

I am truly thankful to you, the Parishioners of Holy Family, for your welcome, support and love. Your living out your faith in the Lord Jesus inspires me!

Blessings,

FZ Mike



Jesus said, "My children, I will be with you only a little while longer. I give you a new commandment: love one another." *Jn 13:33a, 34a*

May 16th- May 22nd

Mon.	9:00 a.m.	No Communion Service
Tues.	9:00 a.m.	For the repose of the soul of Richard Haig
Wed.	9:00 a.m.	For the repose of the soul of Jessica Clark
Thurs.	9:00 a.m.	For the intentions of all Mothers
Fri.	9:00 a.m	For the repose of the soul of Kathleen Kennedy
Sat.	5:00 p.m.	For the repose of the soul of Lucille Brooke
Sun.	7:45 a.m.	For the repose of the soul of Fr. Francis Xavier Russo
Sun.	9:15 a.m.	For the intentions of our Parishioners
Sun	11:15 a.m. Church	For the intentions of all Mothers

Rest in Peace Craig Bullman, nephew of Sharon Bullman

READINGS FOR THE 6TH SUNDAY OF EASTER

- First Reading: Acts of the Apostles 15:1-2, 22-29
- ♦ Responsorial Psalm: Psalm 67:2-3, 5, 6, 8
- ♦ Second Reading: Revelation 21:10-14, 22-23
- ♦ Gospel: John 14:23-29



SACRAMENT OF RECONCILIATION: Fr. Mike will continue confessions on Wednesdays at 5pm and Saturdays 3:30pm in the Church confessional.



PRAY FOR: Joseph Pazulski, Gene Baez, Roy McCully, Mary DeNardo, Maggie Shiplett, Judy Hanna, Marie Fields, Bo Thoms, Carol Sepeta, Gerry Deighan, Dorothy Wright, Brayden Chesnick, Richard Addair, Augusta Hunt, Tom Schall, Tracy

Joyce, Jenny Worrell, Maria Witz, Morgan Earp, Bobby Bender, Oliver Moses Jaquez, Emma Webster, Tamara Huggins, Debi Greenfield, Thomas Scarduzio, Mike Greenwell, Larry & Katy Novicki, Liam O'Brien, Pauline Lukash, Lexi Woepler, Kevin Shaw, Elizabeth Coe, Jessica Connell, Bradley Abell, Ricky Smith, Lauren Scalici, Edward Stromberg, Jr., Noah Haas, John Kelly, Bill Hoffman, Mary Markuski, Steve Arapian, Linda Markuski, Ken Carter, Pam Thayer, Geri McCarthy, Sandi Matthews, Adam & Christine Palmer, Priscilla Snyder, Jerry Jones, Laura Ruitberg, Anita Stuck and for those on the prayer network.

Sun.	Adoration continues, Oratory Rel. Ed. Gr. PreK-8 9am-10:15am & 11am- 12:15am, Classrooms 2-6, 10-18 Children's Liturgy of the Word at the 9:15am Mass, Children's Library Baptisms 12:30pm, Church High School Youth Group 6pm-8pm, Youth Room Adoration continues, Oratory
MOII.	Rel. Ed. Gr. K-8 4:30pm-5:45pm, Classrooms 2-6, 10-18 Rosary Group 6:30pm-7pm, Chapel
Tues.	Adoration continues, Oratory Women's Cursillo Group Meeting 9:30am- Sew Time 6:30pm-9:30pm Classrooms 12, 13
Wed.	Adoration continues, Oratory The Church Fathers 9:45am-11:15am, Unity Hall Catechist Dinner 6pm, Unity Hall (1/3) Confessions 5pm, Church Bereavement Program 7pm-8pm, Classrooms 12, 13 Bereavement Break Out Sessions 7pm- 8:30pm, Classroom 14 Men's Choir Rehearsal 7:30pm-9pm, Church
Thurs.	Adoration continues, Oratory Staff Meeting 9:45am, Library 9:15am Choir Rehearsal 7:30pm-9pm, Church
Fri.	Adoration continues, Oratory Friday Fellowship 9:30am, Lower level lobby Floral Arranging 9:30am, Church & Liturgy Workspace
Sat.	Adoration continues, Oratory Men's Group, 7am-8am, Classroom 10



OUR DAILY BREAD CASSEROLES

Pans will be available this weekend, May 14th & 15th and 21st & 22nd on the tables in the Narthex and also under the blue grocery cart outside the front of the Church.

All casseroles must be returned frozen the weekend of May 28th & 29th.

For more information, please contact Linda Wilk at <u>linda.wilk@wilkworld.net.</u>

Collection Report

May 7th & 8th
Offertory \$9,283.91
Maintenance Fund \$3,216
Poor Box \$3,520.52
Holy Family Monies for Haiti - Rectory \$210

Mass Attendance 815

 HAITI RECTORY PROJECT: Giving to the Rectory Project is now available through Faith Direct. Thank you for your support.



GIVE UP YOUR ENVELOPES IN 2022!
We invite you to help your parish save money by giving up your offertory envelopes. Enrolling with Faith Direct will

provide Holy Family with consistent support and simplify your giving without the wasteful envelopes. Visit www.faithdirect.net and use our Church code: MD61. Thank you for your continued support of our parish family!

 REMINDER: If you change from envelopes to electronic giving through Faith Direct, please contact the office to cancel envelopes.

PARISHIONERS 72 YEARS AND OLDER: Parishioners required to take distributions from their IRA accounts can gift directly to Holy Family. Being a recognized 501(c)(3) non profit, Holy Family can be the recipient of IRA distributions. Donors can gift up to 100% of their required minimum IRA distribution to their charity or charities of choice. The donation must be made directly to the qualified charity and Holy Family will acknowledge each charitable donation in writing as required by tax law. In lieu of paying taxes on your IRA distribution please consider making a charitable gift with the funds instead. You should of course consult your tax advisor before making a federally tax-free charitable distribution from your IRA.



STOCK DONATIONS TO HOLY FAMILY:

Donating appreciated stock is an efficient way to make a charitable gift. It's easy and it saves the donor from paying capital gains taxes. If

you itemize your deductions you are eligible to deduct the full fair market value of the stock, up to IRS limits. With the stock market near all time highs, utilizing appreciated stock for charitable gifting is worth considering. Effectively you're able to contribute 20% more than if you sold the stock and paid capital gains taxes. Please contact Donna at office@hfccmail.org in the parish office for information on the process for doing this.



HELP US DECIDE: Now is your chance to help Holy Family Parish decide what to do with the old Post Office building. As you may know, our parish owns both the building and the land on which it sits. We now have the opportunity to

repurpose the building for parish use and need your feedback. The Post Office Subcommittee has developed a slate of options for your consideration and invites you to complete an online survey at: https://forms.gle/sgvJs8Xu3EmFA7aG7. A link to the online survey is included in the latest flock note and is available on our homepage at www.holyfamilychurch.com. Paper surveys are being collected in a basket on the Welcome Desk located in the Narthex. Please note that the survey will close on May 18, 2022. Thank you for your time and input.



Remove Mulch Volcanoes

CARING FOR **CREATION:** lt's interesting when driving to the big box home improvement stores these you see volcanoes of mulch around all the trees. I get it they're in the business of selling mulch. I believe they are trying to make you believe this is how it

should be done. But this is one of the worst things you can do for your trees.

Under that volcano, moisture is trapped against the bark and promotes rot. Insects and small rodents can easily chew thru the softened bark, unnoticed until the tree fails. So, save yourself some money on mulch this year. Remove the old mulch volcanoes. Cut and remove the small roots you encounter above the soil line. Finally add just a couple inches or so of mulch to keep the weeds down and your string trimmer away from that bark. Delicate annuals in baskets and planted in the ground should be safe to plant now. It's a little early for tomatoes.

Chris Gordon OFS christophergordon@verizon.net



SCAM EMAILS: Please do not respond to any requests from Fr. Mike asking for money or gift cards. These are **BOGUS** emails. He would **never** ask for such items in an email.



SAVE THE DATE: The Holy Family Golf tournament will be back this year on Monday, September 12th at the Renditions Golf Club. Registration will be at 8am with a 9am shotgun start. Mark your calendars! More information will be provided soon. Anyone wishing to help by joining the

Golf Committee can contact Chris Jedrey jeds527@gmail.com or by cell at 443 474-8395.



ANNOUNCING!! HOLY FAMILY PARISH PICNIC: Come for the fellowship, food and fun on Sunday, May 22nd from 12:30pm-3pm in Unity Hall and rear parking lot. Everyone brings a dish to share! Holy Family provides the hamburgers and hotdogs. **BYOB!** We'll have a moonbounce,

50/50 raffle, cake walk, music, games and fellowship. Sign up on the homepage of our website at www.holyfamilychurch.com and click on the Holy Family Picnic icon or sign up after all Masses in the Upper Gallery this weekend. Youth volunteers are needed for the Picnic Cake Walk. Questions, please email Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.com or call 410-269-0586.



NURSERY NEWS: Holy Family is looking for Nursery Caregivers beginning soon for the 9:15am and 11:am Masses. We need adults 18 years or older that are comfortable caring for children under 5 years of age. This is a paid position. For more information, contact Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.org.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE SUPPORT GROUP: "HOME SHOULDN'T HURT!" This group is held online on Wednesdays at 4pm. If you are interested, please contact the YWCA at 410-626-7800 so you can be invited to the group. Nancy Frank is the contact person there. If you would like additional resources you can also email familyministry@hfccmail.org.



CHILDREN'S LITURGY OF THE WORD: We hold these on Sundays for about 20 minutes (during the Readings, Gospel and Homily of Mass) at the **9:15am** Mass. Children (ages 4 to 10) are escorted from Mass to the Children's

Library where they will learn the lessons that are directed more to youthful minds and hearts. They are returned to Mass after the homily. Masks are required. Questions or to volunteer email Cyndi Zajic at familyministry@hfccmail.org.



THE CHURCH FATHERS: Join us for a lecture series which began on Wednesday, April 20th at 9:45am in Unity Hall. **You can still join!** The Church Fathers continue to teach us even today. Their teachings, guidance, insights and

sacrifice shaped the Catholic church. This lecture series will touch on the Church's Ancestry and give you an introduction to the Early Church and Church Fathers. Attend all the lectures or choose the one that interests you. To register and see a schedule of topics go to the Holy Family website at www.holyfamilychurch.com.



SECULAR FRANCISCAN NOTE: If you have been thinking about becoming a Franciscan, please give us a call. We're starting our next formation class on May 18th at 7pm in classrooms 2-3. Call Jeanne Catrow at 301-706-5693 or Ron Van Nest at 443-822-537 or just come to

that meeting and see what we're all about. Don't let the word "Secular" scare you – we're really Catholic.



SAVE THE DATE: Saturday, June 4th after the 5pm Mass, a parish wide Pentecost Vigil ethnic pot-luck dinner in Unity Hall. Continue in the liturgy spirit of the Mass of Pentecost

by bringing an ethnic dish or dessert to share. As the disciples in the readings became one in understanding many languages, we will become one in eating many food selections. A Sign Up Genius will follow.



DEACON DOUG'S Q & A: Who are the Fathers of the Church and why are they important?

Answer to the question about how many dioceses cover Maryland: Three: The Diocese of Wilmington, Delaware covers the nine Maryland counties on the Eastern Shore; The Archdiocese of Washington includes five counties from St. Mary's in the south to Montgomery in the north. The rest of course, along with Holy Family, are in the Archdiocese of Baltimore.



NORA'S KNAPSACKS: "For I was hungry and you gave me something to eat, I was thirsty and you gave me something to drink..." We have these bags available in the Narthex every

day of the week for anyone who wishes to participate. They are filled bags. Keep one in your car. When you see someone who is in need (when you are stopped at a traffic light, walking in a parking lot, in your daily travels) you give them a bag. Any questions please contact familyministry@hfccmail.org.



HOLY FAMILY PAID POSITION: Our Parish is seeking an individual with live streaming abilities to use parish equipment with three cameras to live stream 5pm Saturday Vigil Mass. Training will be provided. This position is open to anyone who is a rising junior in High School or older. If interested please

email Louisa Woolery at Iouisa.woolery@hfccmail.org or call the Parish Office at 410-269-0586 (ext. 27).



VACATION BIBLE CAMP: Mark your calendars now for JUNE 27-JULY 1 from 6pm-8pm. Vacation Bible Camp is for rising PreK4 - 6th grade students. 5th and 6th graders may go offsite for their own special activities. Online Registration is OPEN. Register TODAY at

www.holyfamilychurch.com to reserve your spot. Ready to cook up some fun? Our Food Truck Party VBS invites children to get on a roll with God. A parade of Food Trucks will roll into the neighborhood for the summer's biggest party!

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED: Please let me know if you would be willing to help -- Group Leaders, Assembly, Craft Room, Bible Story, Recreation/Games, Snacks, Decorations, prep before VBC. Many Adults, Collegeage Students, and Teens are needed to help with this large event. Please use the registration form to sign up to help.

For more information email Dodie at dre@hfccmail.org.



SEW TIME: Our next meeting is on Tuesday, May 17th at 6:30pm at HF Classrooms 12 & 13. Join us as we make walker totes for those in need in our community — no sewing experience needed. Let us know if you are in need of a walker tote or you know someone who could use one. Please contact Barbara Harmel at barbara.harmel@gmail.com or

Pam Hines at hinesip@verizon.net for more information.



MEN'S GROUPS: Fraternity, discussion and faith. We meet every other week. Choose from a variety of meeting times. For more information and to find a time that works for you visit the Homepage

on our website <u>www.holyfamilychurch.com</u> and scroll to the icon "*Men's Ministry*" to get all the updates.



BOOK CLUB: Join us Monday, June 13th at 7pm in the Library or via Zoom (TBD). Our selection is <u>Hungry Souls: Supernatural Visits, Messages and Warnings from Purgatory</u> by Gerard J.M. Van Den Aardweg. For more information call or email Betty Ryon at 240-375-6344 or eryon0037@aol.com.



WITNESS TO LOVE: Holy Family engaged couples! This is our premarital program. Please contact Cyndi Zajic at familyministry@hfccmail.org. Congratulations!!



HOLY HOUR: Thursdays from 7pm-8pm in the Chapel with exposition of the Blessed Sacrament, rosary and contemplation prayer Lectio Divina.



PRAY THE ROSARY: Mondays at 6:30pm in the Chapel. Wednesdays at 5pm (during confessions) or 4:30pm Saturdays both in the Church.



FRIDAY FELLOWSHIP: Join us on Fridays after daily Mass in the Lower Level Gathering Space! Join us for cards and games (to be selected weekly). Want to know more details? Email Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.org or call the Parish Office during business hours.



MEN'S OPEN GYM: We are bouncing back! Men 18 years or older, please join us on *Monday*, May 16, June 6, 20, July 11, 18 and August 1, 15. from *7pm-8pm* at Riva Trace Baptist Church, 475 W Central Ave. *YOU MUST BE VACCINATED!* Bring your own basketball. Any questions email Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.org.



Suggestions

WE LOVE NEW IDEAS:
Do you have a game that
you would like to

suggest? Email John at john.freiland@hfccmail.org or Michael at michael.daily@hfccmail.org with a suggestion or to get the Zoom link.



MARK YOUR CALENDARS!

MIDDLE SCHOOL YOUTH GROUP AT HOLY FAMILY

Friday, June 3, 7pm - 8:30pm in the Youth Room. Bring a friend!!

HIGH SCHOOL YOUTH GROUP AT HOLY FAMILY

♦ Sundays, May 15, and June 5, 6pm - 8pm. Also volunteers needed (service hours!) to help at the Parish Picnic on Sunday, May 22 (more information to come).



SACRISTAN NEEDED: Holy Family Catholic Church is looking for a young parishioner who is interested in employment, as well as serving their parish. The Sacristans are the individuals who prepare the church for Mass on Saturdays and Sundays every week. You need to be at least 14 years old. Please contact Cyndi Zajic at familyministry@hfccmail.org if you are interested and want further information.

HOLY FAMILY TEEN TEAM: Paid positions on their Teen Team are available. Anyone 14 years or older. Commitment is to help on Sunday mornings with the set up and take down of the outdoor Mass. Hours are approximately: 10:30am start and 12:30pm finish. If interested, please contact Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.org

PARISH COUNCIL

LEADERSHIP MEMBERS

- Fr. Mike Jendrek, Michael.Jendrek@hfccmail.org
- ◆ Dcn. Doug Lovejoy, douglovejoy2@gmail.com
- ◆ Dcn Moise Devillier, Jr., moise.devillier.jr@gmail.com

VOTING MEMBERS

- ◆ Elizabeth Ruppert Bulmer, <u>eruppert-bulmer@googlemail.com</u>
- ♦ Elizabeth Brownlee, ellierb3798@gmail.com
- ◆ Dave Mutschler, mutschlerd@aol.com
- ♦ Paul Dallavalle, mpdalla@starpower.net
- ♦ Kevin Burgess, kab700901@gmail.com
- ♦ Bernadine Crosby, crosby.bernadine@gmail.com
- ♦ Mike Czlonka, mikecz@aol.com
- ♦ Linda Fallowfield, <u>linda.j.fallowfield@gmail.com</u>
- ♦ Amy Richardson, amy.richardson@comcast.net
- ♦ Andy Stroup, <u>Andrew.stroup@yahoo.com</u>
- Ric Massimei, riclpj2@gmail.com
- Tom Terneus, Thomas.P.Terneus@saic.com

YOTING MEMBER: YOUTH REPRESENTATIVE

Youth Representative, vacant

NON-VOTING MEMBERS

- Maureen Konschnik, <u>nanakonsch@gmail.com</u> (Finance Committee)
- ◆ Rick Hess (Corporator), rlhessjr@yahoo.com
- ♦ Kelli Kunert (Corporator), kkunert1102@gmail.com
- ♦ Christie Best (Recorder), christie133154@yahoo.com

YOUTH VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES at our parish. Below are ways to earn service hours or just to connect with our community.

- Children's Sacramental Prep Aide: Every Wednesday at 4:30pm a youth aide is needed to assist the teacher in preparing students for their First Holy Communion. Please email Beth Supple at bethsupple@hfccmail.org.
- ♦ Holy Family Parish Picnic: Sunday, May 22nd from 12:30pm-3pm. Need help with the Cake Walk.
- ◆ Terrace Set Up and Break Down: Every Sunday at 10am and 12:15pm.
- ♦ **Shining our pews:** Tuesdays from 3:30pm-4:30pm.
- Children's Liturgy of the Word (C.L.O.W.) Sundays at 9:15am Mass.

Interested? Email Cyndi at familyministry@hfccmail.org. Interested in helping? Please email Cyndi Zajic, Director of Family Ministry at the email given above.